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August 16, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The purpose of this letter is to transmit a supplemental budget request for additional funding to complete the Integrated Security Project (ISP) and Jail Health projects in the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).  This request, totaling $7.6 million, is intended to be the final required funding to complete these critical and longstanding capital improvements.  

The supplemental request is forwarded in four project categories:  
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Major elements contributing to the overall cost increases in the project include unforeseen conditions encountered during project development, unanticipated and unplanned operating impacts (including those as a consequence of extended and revised schedules), and additional scope items that address improvements to the psych housing units to improve inmate safety and staff working conditions.

Background and Discussion

The current funding for the ISP and Jail Health projects is the consequence of the 2004 plan resulting from a joint County Council and Executive Staff Advisory Group.  The 2004 plan was subsequently revised last year with the adoption of the ISP-Jail Health Services (JHS) Phase II Remodel work scope.  The following requested funding revisions in this legislative package are intended to be final revisions to the 2004 plan and reflect both the experience of the project progress to date and modifications in the adopted scope of the project:
· The ISP/JHS Remodel supplemental request ($1.8 million net) reflects unplanned construction cost increases to date, enhanced mental health and suicide prevention enhancements, inclusion of specific funding for Jail Health staff relocation during construction, full funding for internal project management and the consultant Development Manager (URS) for the duration of the revised project and offsets resulting from plan revisions on the original project scope (i.e., elimination of the ‘trailer on the roof’ as discussed below).
· As identified in the ISP monthly construction reports, the cost-savings achieved by the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) escort efficiencies did not offset unplanned escort hours directly related to code work, prolonged elevator replacement and program dislocations during construction.  The requested $3.8 million addresses the costs relative to construction progress in the original plan, as well as modifications to the 2004 adopted plan developed for the JHS Phase II scope.  

· Some revisions in the Jail Health operating impacts due to the revised schedule and detailed relocation impacts ($177,000).
· Consolidation of the budget contingencies ($1.8 million) for all the major project cost elements, tied to a specific plan for monitoring all spending against the financing plan and schedule in each category.  It is our intent that the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), in coordination with URS and in consultation with the respective implementing entities (Facilities Management Division (FMD), JHS, and DAJD), will monitor the major accounts to which these respective contingencies are linked.  Actual and forecasted use of these contingencies, based on project progress against the adopted spending plan, will be reported in the monthly reports. 
More detailed discussions of each of these 4 categories are below:
ISP/Jail Health Remodel Construction and Project Management
This $1.8 million includes the construction and project management costs associated with project completion and scope amendments.  It includes:
· Project scope amendments include: core project construction cost increases as bid ($216,000); mental health improvements on 7th floor ($339,000); suicide prevention improvements ($134,000); and 6th floor HVAC additions ($282,000).  These increases are mitigated by a deductive change order to eliminate the originally planned JHS administrative space construction for a savings of $1,545,000.  
· The associated planning and design fees totaling $ 861,000 are comprised of two categories: 1) remodel cost of 7th floor for temporary housing of Jail Health and the JHS relocation costs, and 2) additional design fee to Integrus’s contract due to increase in schedule timeframe for construction.

· Associated project management costs for FMD and URS, the development manager reporting to both the County Council and Executive are $195,000 and $320,000 respectively.  These amounts reflect an increased schedule timeframe and a desire to increase the oversight and reporting of remaining work.

· Replacement of project contingencies that have been utilized by the core ISP project to date.  These include previously adopted FMD project management resources allocated to meet construction bid costs ($356,000); and a total of $675,000 of other contingencies including scope corrections, unbudgeted Valley Electric charges for existing wiring separation, restoration of Jail Health contingencies tapped to maintain ISP project progress, and contingencies necessary to the completion of the ISP project phase.

DAJD Operations: Escorts and Interim Operations during Construction
As discussed in the May 2007 ISP Monthly Report, the Jail Escort tracking results reflect the total amount of escort time used for the “planned work”.  As anticipated (and forecasted previously) the hours are expected to exceed the 36,000 hours anticipated for the support tasks planned and budgeted for the project.  Increased escort hours and inmate transfer costs are related to the extended project schedule and the demands for unplanned construction activities (code upgrades, additional work days, and unforeseen existing conditions that needed to be rectified).  
The necessity to correct the Interim 8th Floor Suicide-watch units (to accommodate temporary housing of the 7th Floor Psychiatric Inmates) requires additional funding.  Components in each cell need to be reconfigured to provide safe, secure housing for this special-needs population, while they are dislocated due to construction of the 7th floor housing units.  

Relocation of the KCCF Health Clinic requires the addition of two positions (one each for day and evening) for health care coverage to address inmate and employee safety concerns.
Due to the construction in Jail Health spaces, dental and x-ray services, currently done at KCCF, will be provided by transporting inmates to the Norm Maleng Regional Justice Center.  Current inmate transports for court activity cannot accommodate the additional workload and this funding request provides for safe and secure transportation of inmates. 
The original ISP KCCF check-in design requires two officers to staff the post which historically, has only required one Corrections Officer.  To mitigate salary and benefits costs for another Corrections Officer position, DAJD worked with FMD and contractors to reformat the entry access to the check-in work station.  The modification will be completed by the end of 2007; however, until then, the current design requires two posts.  In lieu of a full time employee (FTE) for six months, DAJD is requesting $133,909 in their operating budget to provide overtime for one Corrections Officer on two shifts.
Jail Health Operations 
The plan for relocation of Jail Health services and staff, both JHS and DAJD, was in draft for several years, but only recently completed.  Given the many changes occurring in both JHS and DAJD operations, it was not possible to finalize the relocation plans until close to the time of implementation.  The resulting increase in JHS operational costs is due mainly to staff time for clean-up, packing, and unpacking (twice), storage costs, moving and temporarily installing the medical records storage system (TAB system), some equipment such as equipment carts and computerized workstations, and an additional administrative staff person to assist with stocking and with coordinating the dental and x-ray patient transporting process.

Contingencies (OMB in coordination with URS, FMD, DAJD and JHS) 

Due to the complex nature of this project and multiple schedule revisions thus far, sufficient contingency budget is included in the supplemental request to provide for potential schedule slippage or other reasonable eventualities.  Barring unforeseen complications that could be discovered during actual construction, the requested contingency will provide for project completion without returning for additional supplemental funding.
As the enclosed supplemental documents indicate, a separate contingency project will be created and all contingencies will be removed from individual construction and operating projects in the overall ISP/JHS remodel project, to be consolidated and strictly monitored in this separate contingency project.  Any request for contingency funding will be rigorously reviewed by OMB, in consultation with URS, and approved by all five participating departments/agencies (OMB, URS, FMD, DAJD, and JHS).

The Council Auditor recently engaged PMA/Saybrook to provide consultation regarding capital project oversight.  As part of its work PMA/Saybrook reviewed the ISP project and made six recommendations for improving management of the project.  These recommendations include:
1.
The entire project team, as a single group, should conduct a review of all remaining work either now included in the ISP project contract or as proposed changes or any other perceived need to be added by means of a supplemental request.

2.
The contractor should restate what is included in the remaining contract work items and review the remaining schedule.  DAJD and JHS should state whether they agree or disagree.

3.
DAJD and JHS should review any scope items that they wish to add to the project.  Scope, 
responsibility, priority, and schedule for Phase II should be defined.

4.
The project construction team should prepare an estimate and proposed schedule for the “not in contract” items.  Estimate the impact on operational support costs.

5.
Constituent departments should conduct a review of estimated cost and schedule in order to make decisions regarding adding the “new” items to the existing project or to handle as a new project.  Document the review and finalize the appropriate amount of the proposed supplemental appropriation request which would then be submitted for council consideration.

6.
The Executive Branch should appoint a single point of contact responsible for resolving any outstanding differences concerning project scope and budget and for reporting to the council on these items and on the forthcoming supplemental request.
The ISP project team has taken steps to assure implementation of the recommendations.  The single point of contact will be Jim Buck, County Administrative Officer in the Department of Executive Services.  The project team has also met several times during June and July with OMB, DAJD and Jail Health staff to review all remaining work to be accomplished.  These meetings with the project management, owner departments and OMB resulted in a list of concerns that have subsequently been addressed.  The final scope and related issues were incorporated into a document that was approved by all parties.  The contractor has provided cost detail for all items and the constituent departments have made informed decisions about additional work items.  These efforts will help ensure that the project is completed within the budget request made by the enclosed legislation.
If you have any questions or would like more information regarding the supplemental request, please feel free to call Bob Cowan, Director of the Office of Management and Budget, at 
206-296-3416.  For specific questions regarding the ISP scope, please call Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, Department of Executive Services, at 206-296-0630.  Questions regarding the jail operating costs may be directed to Reed Holtgeerts, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-296-1268; and questions regarding the Jail Health Services portion of this request can be directed to Bette Pine, Director, Jail Health Services, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health, at 206-263-8284. 
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Nancy Glaser, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of 

        Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES


Noel Treat, Deputy Director, FMD, DES


Reed Holtgeerts, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD)

Hikari Tamura, Chief of Administration, DAJD

Dr. David Fleming, Director, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health (DPH)

Bette Pine, Director, Jail Health Services, DPH

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

Ross Pouley, URS
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$1,831,048





DAJD Operating Impacts





$3,888,024





Jail Health Operating Impacts





$176,874





Project and Operating Impact Contingencies





$1,753,814





Total capital project requests





$7,649,760






































